MINUTES:  LOMPOC USD WELLNESS COMMITTEE MEETING

October 25, 2012
Our Mission: to promote and support a culture of health and fitness in the Lompoc Unified School District

I. The meeting was called to order at 3:35 pm.  The following people were present:  Kathy Bertelsen, RD (Manger, Child Nutrition Services); Kirsten Cristwell (Orfalea Foundations); Steve McDowell (Lompoc Valley Community Health Organization);  Carol Arnerich (Lompoc Federation of Teachers); Laurie Carter (LUSD PTA); Linda Martinson (Orfalea Garden Manager, La Canada Elementary School)
II. Minutes from the previous meeting were approved as written
III. Reports:
1. Kathy reported on the new USDA lunch guidelines.  The changes improve the nutrition of the food served which is a good thing and geared to help illuminate the childhood obesity problem.  Changes include:
· Increase servings of fruit and vegetables and provide vegetable subgroups (green, red/orange, legumes, starchy and other)

· Students must now take a ½ cup serving of fruit or vegetable 

· More than half of the grains offered must be whole grain (we provide > 70% whole grains)

· Must meet minimum and maximum meat and grain components for grade spans

· Water must be provided in the cafeterias

· Must now use a food component menu approach vs. nutrient based
· Menus must be less than 10% saturated fat and meet calorie ranges (600-700 grades K-8 and 700-800 grades 9-12)

2. Kathy reported on the future of “cooking from scratch” in the district.  She is in the process of seeking an Orfalea grant to remodel Hapgood and Crestview elementary schools for this summer.  She is also working on an Orfalea grant for January to remodel the Central Kitchen the following summer.  The remaining elementary schools and Lompoc Valley Middle School will be remodeled after that. Carol commented on how well the scratch cooking is accepted at Buena Vista.  Linda said her daughter attends La Canada and loves the new food.  She raved about the roast turkey, with mashed potatoes and homemade gravy on the menu this month.  Kathy shared the new menu items coming in December – Southwestern Lasagna and Chile Verde with brown rice.  Linda said they were growing tomatillos in the Garden at La Canada which we could use for the Chile Verde.  Great idea – we will use them and let the students know it came from their garden.  The students get very excited when produce from their garden is used to make their food. 
IV. Wellness News in the Community:
Steve reported on the “Lompoc Valley Community Health Improvement Coalition” meeting today.  The “Safe Routes to School – Walk & Roll” day was October 17th.  All of the elementary schools in town, the Village and Mission Hills participated.  A total of 3,778 children participated, which was a rate of 84%.  Some of the schools are having “Walking Wednesday” events to keep it going.  “Safe Routes to Schools” grant money paid for the events, in addition to a contracted teacher at each school that acts as a leader; 600 bike helmets, crossing guards at schools where they are needed; and police coverage before and after school to deal with the traffic problems.  Hopefully all of these efforts will culminate in a permanent habit of children walking or biking to school.  The Safe Routes to School is a 4 year grant.  Next on the agenda for the Coalition is the “Healthy Eating Active Living” resolution, and after that – “Wellness at Work”.  
V. Examples of “wellness” working in the District:
1. Hapgood and Crestview elementary schools now have a daily salad bar.  The students love the new salad bars and they are eating more vegetables.  Both school had an assembly to teach the students salad bar etiquette.  We also took the opportunity to tell the students about the new lunch regulations and demonstrated what a reimbursable meal looks like.  Orfalea chefs helped us with the training as well as students from each school who were trained to role model how to safely use the salad bar.
2. Water grants were awarded at Hapgood, Miguelito and Clarence Ruth elementary schools for this year.  The grants came from the Community Environmental Council “Rethink the Drink” program which is sponsored by the Orfalea Foundations.  The grant will provide a refrigerated, water filtration system in the MPR, stainless steel canteens for each student an assembly where training will be provided to the students.  The training will cover the healthiness of drinking water, the positive environmental impact of drinking tap water and how to fill their canteens.  
3. Linda reported a positive change in the snacks offered at movie night at La Canada.  She said that usually there was only popcorn.  Last time in addition to popcorn – watermelon was also served.  
VI. Committee comments or issues that need to be addressed regarding wellness in the district:
1. Carol brought up the concern of one of the food choices running out for the last grade at the elementary schools.  Kathy told what she is doing about it – training staff how to adjust food orders and improve the system at the Central Kitchen to allow for more flexibility in changing food orders.
2. Carol commented on how the students do not like the milk sent with the field trip lunch and asked if they could get water instead.  The milk is aseptic – meaning it does not need to be refrigerated.  Milk is the beverage that must be offered with School Lunch Kathy said.  The problem is the regular milk would need to be chilled and ice coolers are not used for field trips.  Kathy said if the school would provide coolers and ice – they could take the regular milk for the field trips. 
VII. Goal for the year:
1. Develop a sample school wellness policy for the principals – as Kathy mentioned at the last meeting – the elementary principals were interested in us helping them with a school wellness policy.  Kathy distributed a draft template for a school wellness policy.  She asked the committee to review it and a letter from Tom Torlakson about changes in the local wellness policy to discuss at the next meeting.
VIII. Meeting dates – usually the 4th Thursday of the month from 3:30 to 4:30.
Our next meeting for the year is January 24th from 3:30 – 4:30 at the Central Kitchen.  
IX.  The meeting adjourned at 4:36 pm
